Part 1 - Mr. Oliver R. Smoot

On behalf of the Board of Directors and staff of the American National Standards Institute, it is my pleasure to welcome you to the 2002 ANSI Annual Business Meeting.    

The world has undeniably changed since our last business meeting, which was held one month following the September 11 terror attacks on the United States.   The past year has been filled with its own challenges, including threats of war, the downturn of our national economy, corporate wrongdoings, and ever-increasing pressures related to global competitiveness. I believe the standardization and conformity assessment community has rallied to provide support in many crucial areas.  New initiatives related to biometrics, homeland security, and even improving building structures and emergency systems have received our attention.  And critical societal issues such as the environment and improved safety and health are continuing priorities.  

We have also seen an enhanced focus on consumer needs and involvement, as well as an increasing and positive interaction between both public-sector and private-sector interests, and among developing and developed nations. 

Historically, the remarks of the chairman during this portion of the meeting have been focused on the future.  But as many of you know, in a few months I will step down as chairman of ANSI so that I might assume a new set of responsibilities as president of the International Organization for Standardization. This will be my last opportunity to meet with the members of the ANSI Federation as your chairman, and I would like to comment for a few moments on both past, as well as near- and long-term initiatives.  

As ISO President-elect, I have been given a unique opportunity to get a “running start” for the next two years in office as ISO President and have had a chance to learn, and understand more clearly, the many and quite diverse viewpoints among ISO’s members.  My comments this morning are based on the observations that I have made, and how I have been influenced by meeting so many people within this context.  Perhaps not all standardizers see certain global trends as forcefully as I do from my current position, but I believe the following concepts are also stated from the U.S. perspective.

First, and foremost, there is a growing need for globally relevant standards and related conformity assessment mechanisms. As societies globally grow closer through trade, travel and communications, reactions to globalization continue to differ due to many factors; customs, laws and regulations; requirements for faster or less-expensive standards; organizational practices; social norms and more.  Moving forward requires a focus on the following key issues:

1. Standards development as a global effort.  For each standard, a decision needs to be made whether a national, regional or global solution is required.

2. Standards must meet a market demand, or there will be no value to balance the expense and efforts of standards development.  Once we have decided at what level and with whom to write a standard, we must also identify what need the document will fulfill and if we have confidence that it will be used. 

3. Whose needs must be considered.  Standards developers must ensure that the appropriate parties are involved and have a mechanism to show their approval.  If these parties (e.g., competitors or consumers) are not directly involved, then developers must identify who does need to be involved (e.g., consumer representative organizations) and the type of approval that must be demonstrated. This can result in developments from closed small consortia, to completely open participation, with a formally adopted result.

4. Full and open cooperation and collaboration among participants worldwide is critical for ongoing success.  

Next, allow me to define the phrase: “global relevancy of international standards.”   In my view, this refers to the degree to which standards are globally acceptable and usable and do not reflect specific regional or national technical, regulatory or political approaches or agendas. We have learned how to deal with national standards applied globally—other users just decide if they meet their needs and adopt them in their nation. To the extent that regional cooperation efforts are successfully pursued, potential exists for regional polarization.  Standards that are relevant for application in one or more regions of the world and irrelevant for application in other regions should not be pushed to be globally recognized.  

An international standardization system must have safeguards that prevent any one country, informal group of countries, or region from having the ability to exercise dominance.  This will require continued monitoring by the WTO, participation by all countries in ISO and IEC, open participation of standards developers of all types and, in my view, an environment in which industry sectors are free to choose the best option – or options – available to them to meet their specific standardization needs.  In other words, global relevancy will not occur without significant educational efforts throughout the global standards systems, a lot of dialogue and some changes in practices, which is necessary to foster common understanding and cultural change.

The principles of the U.S. National Standards Strategy (NSS) come into play here, as it clearly reinforces the U.S. commitment to a sector-based approach to voluntary standardization activities, both in the U.S. and abroad.  You may remember that, at the beginning of my tenure as the Institute’s chairman, I identified three primary objectives to pursue.  One of these was to provide support for aggressive implementation of the National Standards Strategy.   A report of the first year’s implementation is included in the 2001 Annual Report that you received on your way in this morning.

Another of my primary objectives was the development of a national Conformity Assessment strategy to articulate our goals in this increasingly important activity.   As you heard yesterday, the ANSI Board of Directors approved the first-ever U.S. National Conformity Assessment Principles document in late September.  This document articulates principles for U.S. conformity assessment activities that will improve the ability of consumers, buyers, sellers, regulators and other interested parties to have confidence in the processes of providing Certification services. I hope that the new Conformity Assessment Policy Committee will continue seeking consensus on a conformity assessment strategy.

The ANSI Board Committee on Conformity Assessment; its chairman, Gerald Ritterbush, and Lane Hallenbeck, ANSI’s vice president in this area, dedicated much time and hard work into the development of this text – and we congratulate and thank them for their successful efforts.  

As an aside – Mario Cortopassi, the current ISO President, formulated the “1-1-1 Dream” as a primary goal he pursued during his past two year’s in office.  

· One standard means one standard used by all relevant parties.

· One test means that our standards should be testable, and that we should agree to apply the same test when testing is needed and apply it only once.

· One mark means that conformity marks need governance that will lead to all customers and regulators accepting an appropriate mark.

To Mario’s concept, I need to add that these objectives should be pursued sectorally, because only by looking at the characteristics of a sector can we determine how to proceed.  For example, the regulatory systems in the industrialized countries are under increasing pressure from stakeholders.  Industry wants intervention based on risk of expected consequences, cooperation among regulators—and I might say NGO’s, removal of redundancy, and more operational freedom to maximize competitiveness.  Consumers demand safer products and more accountability from industry, regulators and conformity assessment. We ought to be able to articulate strategies that maximize all these goals. 
The third of my goals, which deals with progress on ANSI’s membership recruitment efforts, could be viewed as a failure, because ANSI’s company membership is declining. I focused on getting the changes in ANSI’s governance structure that should make ANSI membership more valuable. Many other steps are required, however, and they will be described in more detail by ANSI’s president, Dr. Hurwitz, in his report in a few moments.  
Conclusion

As we look to the future, I propose we make a change from what I have observed in too many standards debates.  We need to set metrics at the start. I believe that because many of us are process-oriented, we focus our thinking on what is good about the process. That cannot be what standards are all about.  Although it is very important, we need to know why we are making changes – whether they be political or technical – and determine how we will assess their effectiveness. Each of us, and the organizations we represent, make a significant contribution to standardization.  We help to make the world a better place.  And it is important that we find meaningful ways to demonstrate the value added we provide. 

We need to listen carefully not only to those currently committed to the voluntary standardization system but also to the disaffected, and the potential participant.  

Standardization is a peculiar activity, as it functions best when it is least notable. We need to communicate our successes when there are no crises, so that our communications when there are crises are understood and acknowledged. 

Thank you for your support and cooperation in helping to realize these goals and thank you for the opportunity to serve as your chairman.  It has been both a  rewarding as well as challenging experience.  

At this time I would like to introduce ANSI’s President and CEO, Dr. Mark Hurwitz, who will provide a report of recent initiatives and future plans.   

Part 2 - Dr. Mark W. Hurwitz, CAE

Thank you Mr. Chairman. It is my distinct honor to be with you today and share some of the past accomplishments and future challenges of the American National Standards Institute.  

Financial Situation

The Institute concluded fiscal year 2001 in a sound financial position with more than $7.7 million in net assets – an increase of more than $1.2 million compared to the previous year.  Our 2002 operating budget is in the range of $17.5 million. Our auditors for FY 2001 made no adjustments whatsoever to our books, which is a testimonial to our superb accounting staff and our CFO, Jack Harrington.

In both 2000 and 2001, the Institute’s international programming was substantially strengthened with consecutive $500,000 annual grants from the National Institute of Standards and Technology, an agency of the Commerce Department’s Technology Administration.  I am pleased to report that earlier this year, NIST awarded ANSI its third grant, which was also in the amount of $500,000.  This funding has enabled the Institute, on behalf of the United States, to undertake projects that are directly related to key initiatives of the U.S. National Standards Strategy.

Unfortunately, though, like most membership-based organizations, ANSI struggles to maintain the percentage of our total revenue derived from membership income.  Though the percentage of ANSI’s total revenue derived from membership dollars remained relatively constant from 2000 to 2001, we recognize that the financial issues of the past twelve months are forcing organizations in most industries to significantly reduce their expenses in all non-essential areas – including dues and subscriptions.  As you’ll hear in a few moments, ANSI is developing a revised membership structure to make it easier for its members to recognize the value proposition of ANSI membership and to declare a return on their membership dollars investment.  

We are also monitoring closely the management of our investment portfolio. Our losses have been minimized to the best extent possible and, in fact, our portfolio has performed better than the market as a whole. 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank each of the members of the Institute’s Finance Committee, especially its chairman, Joe Franklin.  This group’s sage advice and counsel has been instrumental in developing a long-range financial plan that will help to keep ANSI on firm financial footing while continuing to make significant investments in the infrastructure necessary for our future growth. 

Since Our Last Meeting…

Culminating efforts that began in 2000, ANSI members voted this past July to approve significant changes to the Institute’s By-laws. The changes, which will officially take effect January 1, 2003, will usher in a more streamlined governance process to allow opportunities for greater member participation in policy-making and related activities. Our sincere thanks go to the members of the Board of Directors Task Force on Governance—Arthur Cote, Joe Franklin, Jr., Frank Kitzantides, Mary McKiel, Stephen Oksala and Robert Wurzel—and to Dr. John Bergen for his leadership of this group through their past two years of hard work.

In fact, Dr. Bergen’s contributions were recognized last night at the 2002 ANSI Annual Awards Banquet and Ceremony as he received a Meritorious Service Award for his leadership of the Task Group.

Domestic Programs

Efforts at increasing efficiency have been occurring in other areas of ANSI as well. Earlier this year the Executive Standards Council approved new operations to streamline processes within the ANSI Standards Developer Audit Program, which is the process intended to confirm adherence to ANSI’s accreditation criteria for standards developing organizations.  

The ExSC also reached the culmination of a three-year effort to publish a new set of Essential Requirements for the Development and Coordination of American National Standards. This document is intended to replace current ANSI procedures and distill the core requirements of the ANS process while consolidating and clarifying the related administrative requirements.

Additionally, the ExSC developed a new set of procedures for the national adoption of ISO and IEC standards, as well as a mechanism to ensure transparent maintenance of the various procedures that govern the American National Standards process and U.S. participation at ISO.  
We extend a sincere “thank you” to Casey Grant, the ExSC chairman, and all of the members of the ExSC for their dedication and hard work.  It is only through the commitment and tireless efforts of these committee members that ANSI has been successful in making the process of developing American National Standards more efficient.

International Activities

As we turn our attention more specifically to the global arena, ANSI continues to devote considerable resources to maximizing educational and outreach efforts to other countries and regions. These efforts are not solely aimed at “educating others” but also at “learning from others” and gaining a better understanding of their viewpoints.   

One theme that has guided both domestic and international activities from 2001 into 2002 is the promotion of the global relevance concept described by Ollie Smoot during his remarks a few moments ago.  Through education and outreach, we hope to foster an understanding of, and gain support and appreciation for, the global relevance model so that we achieve our ultimate goals, which are:

1 -
a level playing field in the international standards arena, and 

2 -
an assurance that the needs of all nations are taken into account in IEC and ISO standards development.
Within the IEC, steady progress has been made in advancing the concept of global relevance.  In fact, immediately following our Annual Conference, members of the USNC will travel to China where a final vote on this subject is expected to occur. If approved, the IEC will begin to implement a revised set of procedures that will help make a single standard applicable in every region of the world.

I would like to thank all the participants involved, particularly Steven Seeker as President of the U.S. National Committee, Jack Wells of Pas Seymour/Le Grande, Frank Kitzantides of NEMA and Phil Piqueira of General Electric.   

ANSI is also working to promote discussions of global relevance within ISO, emphasizing how important this concept is to every nation of the world.  I believe that industry, organizations and government agencies must work even more closely together to embrace and advocate U.S. concepts within their areas of influence.  Educational and outreach efforts to other countries and regions is key to establishing positive working relationships and to understanding their viewpoints. We must focus on fostering positive relationships with our global partners if we are to be successful in our cooperative efforts to establish globally relevant IEC and ISO standards. 

I’d like to thank several individuals for their leadership and support in advancing these initiatives: 

· Dr. George Arnold, chairman of the International Committee; 

· Dr. Lester Eastwood, chairman of the Regional Standing Committee for the Asia-Pacific; 

· Mr. Bob Noth, chairman of the RSC for Europe, Middle East and Africa;  and 

· Mr. Alec McMillan, chairman of the RSC-Americas. 

· and of course our International Policy team: Gary Kushnier, Steve Cornish, Charlie Zegers and Mary Bowers.

Under the direction of these individuals and with the guidance of the members of the RSC’s, ANSI representatives have traveled to several countries since our last meeting.

· Near the end of 2001, Chairman Smoot led a 17-member delegation to Brussels, Belgium for ANSI’s sixteenth annual meeting with members of European standards organizations and discussed issues of mutual interest such as financing of the voluntary standards system, and pros and cons of design vs. performance based standards. This annual dialogue continues to provide for productive interaction between the leadership of the European standards organizations, the European Commission and the ANSI Federation. The seventeenth meeting will be hosted next month by ANSI in Washington, DC.  

· A 14-member delegation attended the General Assembly meeting of the Pan American Standards Commission in May and a 13-member U.S. delegation traveled to the Pacific Area Standards Congress in June. In addition, during last month’s meeting of the ISO General Assembly in Stockholm, ANSI representatives met with representatives of China, Japan and the Russian Federation.  We will send another delegation to China next month to continue the dialogue begun last year concerning the value of a more open and transparent standardization process.  

· In March, ANSI vice-president Bob Feghali and I traveled to Rabat, Morocco for a series of meetings with industry representatives from six Arab nations. We worked to establish closer working relationships with members of the Middle-Eastern standards and conformity assessment community and open the door to a possible cooperative agreement between ANSI and the Arab Industrial Development and Mining Organization. Dr. Talaat Al Dafer, the leader of AIDMO, was kind enough to invite us to attend the Rabat conference, and now we are pleased to return his hospitality and have him here at the ANSI conference. We look forward to hearing from him as our first speaker when the Annual Conference resumes later this morning. 

· In May, ANSI and IRAM, the national standards body of Argentina, signed an agreement of cooperation to promote the global use of international standards and ensure that their national standards facilitate international free trade. 

· Later that month, Chairman Smoot traveled to Tokyo for the May 2002 International Standards Forum hosted by the Japanese Standards Association.  His remarks further reinforced the strong messages of market relevance and harmonized standards development that we had been delivering in all of our travels.

As demonstrated by these activities, the U.S. clearly recognizes the importance of international outreach.  Not only have we sponsored delegations to other countries, but we have also hosted delegations here in the United States.  

As a component of the international programs funded by the 2001 NIST grant, ANSI hosted a representative from ABNT, the Brazilian national standards body, for four months as he learned about U.S. standardization practices and methods. The Brazilian Association looked to ANSI as a model for modernizing its practices and enhancing its cooperation with industry participants.  We were also visited by a representative of the Japanese Standards Association as part of JSA’s plan to review its role and policies regarding standardization activities. 

Conformity Assessment

Thus far this morning, my remarks have focused primarily on standardization.  But standards are just good ideas unless products, processes, systems and personnel conform to them.  Conformity assessment is the other side of ANSI’s primary activities.

I would like to add my thanks to those expressed earlier by Chairman Smoot as we acknowledge the work of the ANSI Board Committee on Conformity Assessment, especially its chairman, Gerald Ritterbush, for its work on the development of the U.S. National Conformity Assessment Principles document. I believe that this text can be seen as a guidance document to be considered in conjunction with the National Standards Strategy.  As you may know, last night Gerald was honored as the 2002 Howard Coonley Medal recipient in recognition of his dedication to Conformity Assessment issues and activities.

ANSI’s conformity assessment activities address not only issues and policies, we also conduct an increasing number of accreditation programs, using ISO standards and guides. For example, ANSI’s personnel certifier accreditation program continues to develop and grow.  We are particularly proud of the program’s vigorous advancement of an important partnership between ANSI and the Conference for Food Protection for a new accreditation program that will take effect in 2003.  This activity will be especially important for officials at the state and local government agency levels.

Government Outreach
Standards are most effective when members of both the public and private sectors work together to create them.  Recognizing this, the Institute has been active in its efforts to develop and strengthen relationships with federal, state and local government agencies. 

With the capable leadership of David Karmol, ANSI lobbied successfully in 2001 for Congressional approval of the Defense Authorization Bill, which included a provision, dubbed the “ANSI Amendment,” that protects the ability of federal government employees to attend and participate in standards development activities. ANSI’s valuable role was also recognized by the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, which specifically referenced ANSI and its procedures in the “American Homeownership and Economic Opportunity Act.” 

ANSI and its members have also become actively engaged in standardization activities in new areas of personal and national security – among these is biometrics.    Biometric technologies are becoming the foundation of an extensive array of highly secure identification solutions, and private and public sector cooperation is vital for the rapid development of standards in an area as critical as national security.
Most recently, ANSI and its members have been meeting with representatives of the Transition Office for the proposed Department of Homeland Security. ANSI will be of assistance in helping the Office identify where new standards may need to be developed and prepare a roadmap of what work needs to be done.
ANSI has been actively involved with the Federal Elections Commission in encouraging the use of voluntary consensus standards in the election reform process and has promoted their inclusion in legislation. ANSI was cited, along with member organization IEEE – the Institute for Electrical and Electronics Engineers – in recent legislation related to Federal Election Reform.  

Membership

As noted by Ollie in his opening remarks, membership recruitment and retention efforts have been elevated to an area of primary attention.  With the Board’s approval we have staffed up to address this very important area.  Under the leadership of John Kalemkerian, CAE, vice-president of membership marketing, communications and education, our team grew to include Greg Fine, director of membership marketing, and Jim McCabe, who was already actively involved with membership activities, was given the new title of director of Consumer Relations and Member Services.  

I would like to thank the members of the ad hoc task group for their volunteer efforts: 

· Mr. Dan Bart of the Telecommunications Industry Association,

· Mr. Robert W. Noth of Deere & Company,

· Mr. Max E. Rumbaugh, Jr. of the Society of Automotive Engineers International,

· Mr. Keith B. Termaat of Suntree Associates Ltd., and

· Mr. Richard H. Weinstein from NASA.

In addition, our thanks go to the chairmen of ANSI’s Member Forums for their support during both the membership restructuring and governance restructuring projects: 

· Mr. Alec McMillan, chairman of the Company Member Forum,

· Ms. Linda Golodner, chairman of the Consumer Interest Forum,

· Mr. Richard H. Weinstein, chairman of the Government Member Forum, and

· Mr. Dan Bart, chairman of the Organization Member Forum.

Communications
The communications and public relations team, which also operates under the leadership of John Kalemkerian and the creative direction of Stacy Leistner, launched a comprehensive new plan in 2002 to strengthen public awareness of the value of standards and conformity assessment programs.  Many successes have already been achieved; among these is a series of successful meetings with representatives of several top-tier business publications, including Business Week, Forbes and The Financial Times.  Our staff has also developed positive working relationships with representatives of The Washington Post and dozens of trade publications.

As part of the new plan, the team works to keep the News section of ANSI Online up-to-date and relevant, with daily updates and articles about developments in the standards and conformity assessment arena. Further, the distribution list continues to grow for What’s New?,  the bi-weekly electronic newsletter launched last year to serve as a more timely source of information for members and ANSI constituents.  

Our publishing department also revamped its schedule earlier this year and began issuing the Institute’s public review vehicle, Standards Action, on a weekly, rather than a bi-weekly schedule.  The content of Standards Action has also been expanded to include updates on international metrology activities.

Given the ever-increasing importance of the Internet as an information resource, the entire ANSI staff has been devoting time and effort to the development of a new version of the ANSI Online website.  The new site – which we plan to launch on January 2, 2003 – will contain an improved “look and feel,” an enhanced navigational system, sophisticated features for online document delivery, and a new balloting and commenting system, as well as much more.   I encourage you to take a moment to stop by and view the ANSI Online prototype demonstration in the reception area.
Also outside is a display of the results received during ANSI’s first-ever “Standards That Make a Difference” survey.   This survey called for the identification of a standard or family of standards that is considered to be “most valuable” – and an explanation of why.  The survey provided a unique opportunity for the users of standards to voice their opinions, and provides ANSI with valuable information to showcase in our publicity efforts.  Plus, every participant earned an entry into a drawing for an Amazon.com gift certificate that will be held following our luncheon today. 

Before we move on from the communications area, I would like to emphasize again ANSI’s sincere interest in partnering with our members to help “get the word out” about standard and conformity assessment and the positive impact these programs have on our daily lives.  If we have not already called upon you or your organization for support – don’t worry.   I’m certain that our PR team has you on their call list and will be contacting you in the near future. 

Consumer Issues
The data collected during the “Standards that make a difference” survey will be extremely valuable as ANSI increases its outreach to consumers and the general public.  A new section of the ANSI Online website will be devoted specifically to consumer education and outreach, and a training program for consumers is being developed by Jim McCabe and representatives of the Consumer Interest Forum.
In 2001, the ANSI Board of Directors established four foundations to support special Institute initiatives.  The ANSI ISO General Assembly Meetings Foundation and the USNC of IEC General Meetings Foundation, will support American hosting of future IEC and ISO General Meetings, and related concurrent meetings. The ANSI Consumer Participation Foundation will facilitate consumer interest participation in standards-related activities, and the ANSI Research and Education Foundation will facilitate special research projects and educational initiatives.

Education
A Board of Directors Ad Hoc Committee on Standards Awareness and Education was formed in the spring of 2001 to explore new educational initiatives to increase public awareness of the value of standards and conformity assessment. Since its formation, and under the leadership of Dr. William Kelly, the group has devoted its attention to conducting an education needs assessment.  One of the outcomes of this assessment was an enhanced recognition of the importance of developing an outreach program to universities with the goal of preparing graduates to serve as professionals with a good understanding of standards.
As a result, the Institute has partnered with the International Center for Standards Research at the University of Colorado to produce a series of panel discussions drawing on the contributions of academic, industry and government representatives. Their goal is to build an agenda aimed at introducing standards into the higher education curricula. The inaugural forum occurred on September 9, 2002 at Columbia University in New York City, and a follow-up to that session occurred during the University Outreach breakout session held yesterday afternoon.

Another initiative for the Education Committee has been the planning and introduction of an online learning portal and the development of a comprehensive online database of educational opportunities for ANSI members and constituents. Propelled by the efforts of Pamela Suett, who joined ANSI staff in March 2001 as director of education, the Institute has completed the first online course and is featuring it at their display here today. Please stop by the display in the reception area to explore which of our courses – online or off – would be of interest to your organization.

In addition to facilitating learning online, ANSI has been exploring the use of the Internet to allow the low cost delivery of discussions and briefings. Under the direction of our public policy team, the Institute debuted “webcasting” as an online delivery mechanism for educational programming in April 2002.  Our first interactive webcast event, an Environmental Summit, explored how the standards community can work with U.S. government policy makers to help reduce regulatory burdens and redirect resources to focus on crucial environmental concerns. We believe that the cost savings realized through the elimination of travel and time away from the office make this technique an important one to consider for future events.

And finally, this year’s annual conference, Breaking Down Borders: Business, Standards and Trade, is another of our educational events.  As you can see by the diversity of attendees, we have successfully accomplished our goal of designing an event that will attract all segments of the standards and conformity assessment community.

Information Technology and Sales

As you have heard during these remarks, as an organization, ANSI has focused considerable attention on enhanced information services, including an expanded line of online and print information services.  We are regularly adding new inventory of electronic standards in our Electronic Standards Store and new services on the NSSN:  A National Resource for Global Standards.  You may have also noticed that you can now reach the NSSN via the URL:  www.StandardsMall.com 

I especially hope that you are all taking advantage of the member discount program launched in late summer, and that you are enjoying the additional savings you receive on several of our standards collections purchased via the Electronic Standards Store.  

Should you have any questions about our standards sales program, Rose Maginniss, ANSI’s director of electronic sales and marketing, is available at the ANSI booth in the reception area to answer your questions about the Electronic Standards Store, site licenses, and our publication sales business.   

Mark’s Conclusion Remarks

These are but a few of ANSI’s many ongoing initiatives. From this overview, you can see that the American National Standards Institute is immersed in an exciting tide of change. I am convinced that the timing couldn’t be better for us to become a better, stronger, and even more effective organization. Before I conclude, I want to publicly thank Fran Schrotter, ANSI’s senior vice president, for her dedicated efforts, wise counsel and advice. ANSI is a better place because Fran is here.

I look forward to working with each of you to continue our path for success. Thank you.
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